
II elaoosfn,-HcGlt/t

NORTHEASTERN VERMONT 

REGIONAL HOSPITAL 
March 21, 2024 

ELECTRONIC DELIVERY 

Donna Jerry 

Senior Health Policy Analyst 

Green Mountain Care Board 

144 State Street 

Montpelier, VT 05602 

donna.jerry@vermont.gov 

Re: Northeastern Vermont Regional Hospital 

Request for Jurisdictional Determination, Infrastructure Project 

Dear Ms. Jerry: 

Addressed in this correspondence, Northeastern Vermont Regional Hospital ("NVRH") requests 

Jurisdictional Determination for our Infrastructure Project. The Infrastructure Project consists of 

two new generators, chiller system replacement that will service the whole hospital and a newly 

constructed mechanical equipment building to be located on the NVRH main campus. 

On October 11, 2023, the Green Mountain Care Board ("GMCB") issued a Certificate of Need 

("CON") to NVRH for the Emergency Department and Laboratory Expansion and 

Modernization (the "CON Project"), Docket No. GMCB-005-23con. Under separate cover, 

NVRH will be submitting a request for modification to the CON Project scope and budget. This 

request includes the removal of the non-medical generator, its associated gear, related costs, and 

updating the CON Project's costs through project development from that stated in Docket No. 

GMCB-005-23con. 

In February 2022, NVRH inquired with your office if the replacement of our chiller systems 

would require a Certificate of Need from the Green Mountain Care Board. We received a 

response stating that as this equipment serves the entire hospital and is non-medical equipment, it 

was excluded from CON jurisdiction. The chiller system replacement project cost was 

$3,898,326. 

The CON Project included one 750W generator, which was to be placed inside the hospital 

where the current generator is located. The CON project budget included $1,009,300 for the 

generator, excluding owners' costs, which cannot be attributed to the generator only. While 

progressing through due diligence, we determined our long-term infrastructure needs would be 

best met by purchasing two 450W generators and locating the generators in a newly constructed 

mechanical equipment building. This new infrastructure plan will better serve NVRH by 
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providing redundancy were there to be a system failure, easier serviceability, and more efficient 

system installation. 

The new chiller and the two new generators will serve the entire hospital. They will be located 

in the newly constructed mechanical equipment building. The mechanical equipment building 

will be a basic metal structure of roughly 3,500 square feet, and located on hospital property to 

the rear of the main hospital. This will require site work to decommission and relocate an 

existing cooling tower and removal of earth in the same location. We consider the new chillers, 

generators, and building, collectively, to be the "Infrastructure Project." 

The total original budget for the one generator and chiller replacement system was $4,907,626 

($1,009,300 plus $3,898,326). The estimated cost for the Infrastructure Project is $7,652,318, an 

increase of $2,744,692 over the original budget cost for the new generator and chiller system 

replacement. The generator was included originally in CON Docket No. GMCB-005-23con 

expenses. 

In our opinion, the Infrastructure Project relates entirely to upgrading our infrastructure and; 

therefore, does not require a CON. However, NVRH is requesting a Jurisdictional 

Determination from the GMCB that a CON is not required for the Infrastructure Project. 

Funding for both the CON Project and the Infrastructure Project, with a total cost of 

$18,363,157, has not changed. The funding sources and amounts from each source are: 
• USDA Rural Development Community Facilities Program Direct Loan - $14,038,557
• USDA Emergency Rural Health Care Grant - $1,000,000
• Community Philanthropic support - $2,700,000

• Hospital cash reserves - $624,600

Non-Medical Equipment Included in FY 2024 Budget 

NVRH's FY 2024 budget as submitted to the GMCB included $1,009,300 for one (1) 750W 

generator. Specifically, the generator cost was included as part ofNVRH's CON Project in the 

CON Capital Budget Detail worksheet (See Below). 
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Green Mountain Care Board Sheets / CON capital Detail (Input) 

" ASSET DESCR PTJON ASSET CATEGOR.ES P'JR:HASECl<TE:;()RI_ F','202; F\1.'0L-4 FY2025 F\2026 F,'£OZ7 FY�029 

3 Emei!,'Oflcy Dep1 . w .. , Wlnv Renc»at,ons Bu""'o• t Blilding L Up,;;rade 772.703 ,347,330 6:?2,559 85.5�! a 
4 Emeroency Cep1:; West Win�� Eq\lipl'T)er.! l!<J,cirg, ! Building l. t�w 2,479,418 < 29&591 997,642 27$49" 0 
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s La!lof•tory Reno.anon, euiidlrgs !, Build,ng I ... Upgrade 7 m ., _35 m "8,23! 
9 Totlll 0 3,958.916 6,878,156 3,189,578 431,211 0 
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The FY 2024 budget included $4,370,287 for the Chiller Replacement Project. Specifically, the 

chiller replacement project cost was included in the Non-CON Detail worksheet (See Below). 
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Green Mountain Care Board Sheets / Non CON Detail (Input) 

ASSET CATEGORIES PURCHt.SE Ct.TEGORI.. FY:2023 FY2024 

2,400,000 0 

B�ildings & B-uilding lrr.pr0>,=enu New 500,000 578,636 
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3,000,000 
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Q Showing rows 1-4 of 4. 

When preparing the FY 2024 budget, detailed plans and costs to place the generators and chillers 

in the metal-structure building were not finalized. Therefore, the cost of the metal-structure 

building was not included in the FY 2024 budget we submitted to the GMCB. 

In summary, NVRH is requesting a Jurisdictional Determination that a CON is not required for 

our Infrastructure Project. 

Please feel free to contact either Shawn P. Tester or Jackie Zaun with any questions regarding 

the above requests related to our CON and Infrastructure Projects. 
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Sincerely, 

Shawn P. Tester 

Chief Executive Officer 

Northeastern Vermont Regional Hospital 

PO Box 905 

1315 Hospital Drive 

St. Johnsbury, Vermont 05819 

s.tester@nvrh.org

802-748-7399

ckieZaun 

Project Manager, West Wing I ED Project 

Northeastern Vermont Regional Hospital 

PO Box 905 

1315 Hospital Drive 

St. Johnsbury, Vermont 05819 

j.zaun@nvrh.org

802-748-7466


